

ANALYSIS OF COVID-19

POSITIVITY RATE DATA AND DEATH STATISTICS AND THE SOCIOECONOMIC IMPACT OF COVID-19 MITIGATION POLICIES



Office of Indiana Attorney General Todd Rokita • 2024





A Note from Indiana Attorney General Todd Rokita | Spring 2024

Fellow Hoosiers:

When I became Indiana's attorney general in January 2021, all of America was reeling from the COVID-19 pandemic — and, notably, from the excessively restrictive measures imposed on people everywhere to fight the dangerous virus from China.

On the four-year anniversary of this pandemic, I believe we must revisit some wrongs so they can be made right. This report aims to educate the public about our state government's fundamental failures to meet the challenges of a global pandemic with the best possible responsive action.

As a state, we especially must avoid repeating two egregious mistakes that characterized our pandemic policies -1) propagating (and then relying upon) faulty data and 2) imposing draconian lockdowns on purportedly free citizens, with the latter proving even *more* destructive than the havoc wreaked by the public health crisis itself.

Dr. Anthony Fauci, the architect of much of the federal government's initial COVID-19 response, admitted late last year that many directives — such as 6-foot social distancing — "sort of just appeared" without any serious science backing them up. So seems to be the case with many mandates and orders imposed on Hoosiers.

On March 6, 2020, Governor Eric Holcomb issued Executive Order 20-02¹ declaring a public health emergency. Over the course of more than two years, various government officials issued and enforced COVID-19 mandates, including stay-at-home orders, capacity limits, vaccine mandates, mask requirements, and business, school, and church closures.

During the pandemic, federal and state officials promised that COVID-19 mandates would save countless lives. Despite the enormous sacrifices made by Hoosiers during the pandemic, researchers have determined that these mandates reduced the number of COVID-19 mortalities by only 0.2% in Europe and the U.S.² Even worse, CDC data shows that COVID-19 mandates caused more deaths among Americans aged 18-45 than the virus itself due to increased deaths from drug overdoses, alcoholism, suicide, and other non-COVID-19 causes of death.³

Unfortunately, history is already starting to repeat itself.

School administrators outside of Indiana recently reinstated distance learning and mask mandates in a knee-jerk reaction to an uptick in COVID-19 cases.⁴ It appears teachers' unions and school administrators fail to grasp what most parents have known all along: school closures cause enormous collateral damage to children's education and mental health. For America's 13-year-olds, who were 10 when the pandemic began, 2023 reading test scores fell to their lowest levels in decades, with math scores

02ExecutiveOrder(DeclarationofPublicHealthEmergencyforCOVID-19)FINAL.pdf

¹ Office of Governor Eric Holcomb, COVID-19 Order No.20-02 (Mar. 6, 2020), <u>https://www.in.gov/gov/files/20-</u>

² Herby J, Jonung L, et al., A Literature Review and Meta-Analysis of the Effects of Lockdowns on COVID-19 Mortality, Studies in Applied Economics, No. 200 (January, 2022), <u>https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf</u>.

³ Casey B Mulligan, et al., *Non-Covid Excess Deaths*, 2020-21: *Collateral Damage of Policy Choices*? National Bureau of Economic Research, no. 30104, (June 2022), <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w30104</u>.

⁴ Matthew Impelli, *Mask Mandate Update: Full List of Schools With Restrictions in Place*, NewsWeek (Sep 07, 2023), <u>https://www.newsweek.com/mask-mandate-update-full-list-schools-restrictions-1825285</u>



plunging by the largest margin ever recorded on the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP).⁵

In Indiana, literacy rates have plummeted as chronic absenteeism has skyrocketed. Thousands of Hoosier 3rd graders have been allowed to move forward — despite being unable to read. Students' mental health also took a toll during the pandemic, with three out of every 10 Indiana students saying they had considered suicide.⁶

While it appears the "cure" was worse than the disease, the Governor remains "comfortable" with his pandemic decisions, claiming he was "operating with the information...at the time."⁷ But most Hoosiers believe — as I do — that their state government strayed off course and must get back on track.

As I indicated, our public health system is only as sound as the data upon which its policies are based. Yet, three years after the start of the pandemic, IDOH continues to count deaths from drownings, overdoses, and automobile accidents as COVID-19 deaths.⁸ Such inaccuracies beg the question of how we can prevent future COVID-19 deaths if we don't know how many people died "with" versus "from" the virus.

The truth is that a better response to the pandemic existed — one that valued personal freedom over government force. Sweden kept its economy intact and its children in schools. People remained free to work, live, and breathe without masks.⁹ Many called this irresponsible, but Sweden experienced fewer excess COVID-19 deaths than any other European country and half the COVID-19 mortality rate of the U.S.¹⁰

Pandemics are inherently messy, and it's unlikely any state or country got everything right. Although Governor Holcomb and State Health Commissioner Dr. Kristina Box may have "no regrets" about the state's response to the pandemic,¹¹ but compared to other states, Indiana got a lot wrong. In preventing COVID-19 deaths and job losses, Indiana ranks 31st and 29th, respectively.¹²

State leaders and public health officials must set the record straight about what went right and wrong during COVID-19. They must refute the notion that pandemics require a choice between saving lives and the economy and acknowledge that the two are interdependent.

⁵ Collin Binkley, Math and reading scores for American 13-year-olds plunge to lowest levels in decades, Associated Press (June 21, 2023),

https://apnews.com/article/math-reading-test-scores-pandemic-school-032eafd7d087227f42808052fe447d76

⁶ Indiana Department of Health, *The Current State of Hoosier Youth: 2021 Youth Risk Behavior Survey Findings* (Sept. 2022), <u>https://www.in.gov/health/mch/files/2021-YRBS-Presentation.pdf</u>

⁷ Peter Blanchard, On COVID-19 Response, Holcomb Says He Has 'No Regrets,' Indianapolis Business Journal (September 27, 2023),

https://www.insideindianabusiness.com/articles/on-covid-19-response-holcomb-says-he-has-no-regrets.

⁸ Indiana Dept of Health, Vital Records Database, Death Certificate Data from March 17, 2020, through September 6, 2022.

⁹ Note: Sweden advised people to work from home if possible but did not close businesses, bars, or restaurants. Schools remained open for all except the oldest pupils during a short period of time in 2021. It also declined to recommend the use of masks. See: <u>https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/sweden-during-pandemic</u>.

¹⁰ Johan Norberg, "Sweden during the Pandemic: Pariah or Paragon?," Policy Analysis no. 959, Cato Institute, Washington, DC (August 29, 2023), at https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/sweden-during-pandemic#how-did-it-turn-out.

¹¹ Id. at 4. see also: Lauren Chapman, State Health Commissioner Kris Box to Retire, Chief Medical Officer Will Replace, WFYI (May 12, 2023), https://www.wfyi.org/news/articles/state-health-commissioner-kris-box-to-retire-chief-medical-officer-to-replace.

¹² Phil Kerpen, Stephen Moore, and Casey B. Mulligan, *A Final Report Card on The States' Response to Covid-19*, Working Paper 29928, National Bureau Of Economic Research (Aug. 2022), <u>https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w29928/w29928.pdf</u>.



As elected officials, we are all responsible for promoting accountability, accuracy, and transparency in matters affecting our constituents. To this end, I instructed my staff to prepare an analysis of our state's experience with COVID-19 data. This report is the result of that endeavor.

Yours in service,

12

Todd Rokita Indiana Attorney General



Executive Summary

The Office of Indiana Attorney General Todd Rokita (OAG) prepared this report to inform Hoosiers, elected officials, and public health agencies of deficiencies identified in COVID-19 data. As evidenced below, inflated death counts and unsound positivity rates informed public policy decisions, like detrimental lockdowns, which harmed Hoosiers' mental and physical well-being and our children's education. To ensure Hoosiers' liberties are protected, Indiana must review the state's framework for addressing any future emergency and adopt professionally accepted criteria for its reported data.

Dr. Anthony Fauci, who oversaw much of the federal government's initial COVID-19 response, admitted this year that many directives — such as 6-foot social distancing — "sort of just appeared" rather than being rooted in research. The same appears true of data and policies developed here in Indiana.

OAG's analysis focuses on two statistics widely reported by public health officials during the pandemic: the number of deaths attributed to COVID-19 and the positivity rate (the total number of positive COVID-19 tests divided by the total number of COVID-19 tests administered). Various government agencies, including local health departments and the Indiana State Department of Health (IDOH), compiled this data. Local health departments, hospitals, long-term care facilities, and coroners reported COVID-related deaths to IDOH. Laboratory and testing facilities submitted all COVID-19 test results to IDOH. Once received, IDOH compiled and publicly reported select data sets via the Indiana Management Performance Hub (MPH).

Understanding the limitations of this data – on which Governor Eric Holcomb, State Health Commissioner Dr. Kristina Box, and various local officials based so many restrictions – is critical to safeguarding the rights of Hoosiers in the future.

Our analysis found numerous flaws with the State's data and mitigation policies, including:

- Vastly inflated death count: After comparing IDOH's "Death Count" with the number of death certificates which list "COVID-19" as cause of death, our office found double-digit discrepancies particularly in Indiana's largest counties. IDOH's official MPH website overreported COVID-19 deaths by 10.9 percent in 2020, 7 percent in 2021 and 12.5 percent in 2022. IDOH counts deaths from automobile accidents, drownings, overdoses and other non-COVID-19 causes as COVID-19 deaths.
- Unsound positivity rates: MPH's reported positivity rates soared over 30 percent during several months of 2020, but our analysis (pulled from several studies, including one done by the University of Washington) found that Indiana's positivity rate was consistently under 5 percent during every month of 2020. Thus, lockdowns and mandates used by state officials were based on unsound positivity rates
- **Detrimental lockdowns**: Lockdowns in Indiana fit into the same category as nationwide measures that Johns Hopkins University found reduced COVID-19 mortality by only 0.2% on average while causing "enormous economic and social harms."
- Harms to Hoosiers' mental and physical well-being: COVID-19 policies restricted access to standard medical services. In 2020 alone, there was a nationwide deficit of 9.4 million breast, colorectal, and prostate cancer screenings. In Indiana specifically, Hoosiers' mental health



continues to suffer since the pandemic, with Indiana reporting the third-highest level of severe depression in the United States over the last three years.

• **Devastating impact on student learning:** Prolonged school closures resulted in years of learning loss from which many students have yet to recover.

Findings from this analysis lead OAG to strongly advise that policymakers establish a process that requires pandemic-related decisions to be based solely on high-quality research and sound data rather than anecdotal findings and faulty information — and to keep Indiana's economy and educational institutions fully open for business during future public health challenges.

Governor Eric Holcomb used the positivity rate as a key metric to determine if a county was subject to COVID-19 mitigation policies under Executive Order 20-48. This executive order required counties to impose mask mandates and restrictions on routine activities based on two metrics: the 7-day positivity rate and the number of new COVID-19 cases per 100,000 residents.¹³

Executive Order 20-48 further stipulated that IDOH calculate each county's positivity rate by dividing the total number of positive tests by the total number of tests provided. Therefore, if a person tested five days in a row and each test was positive, that person contributed five positive cases to the positivity rate data for that county during that time frame. Between February 27, 2020, and March 7, 2021, Indiana conducted 8,242,367 total COVID-19 tests but only tested 3,150,418 individuals.¹⁴ The large difference between the number of positive tests and positive individuals indicates that IDOH's calculation inflated the positivity rate by attributing multiple positive COVID-19 tests to the same person.

However, a well-established body of research argues that the more significant problem with the positivity rate methodology used by Indiana and other states is that individuals tested for COVID-19 were not randomly selected and, thus, not representative of the general public.¹⁵ Instead, those tested for COVID-19 were a *select* sample with a higher probability of testing positive, including those who were symptomatic and referred for testing by a physician and those required to be tested by their employer (who may be at a higher risk of exposure to COVID). As guidance from the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (National Academies) warned in early 2020, "[i]f mainly symptomatic people are tested, the [positivity rate] is expected to overestimate the true community prevalence" and "may not be an adequate measure of [COVID-19] prevalence."¹⁶ The National Academies recommended to states that "the best strategy for understanding the prevalence of a disease in any given population at a specific point in time" is to conduct "representative prevalence surveys" in which COVID-19 tests are randomly administered to "a representative sample of a defined population to estimate the percentage of persons in that population either currently or formerly positive for COVID-19."¹⁷

To the state's credit, IDOH funded the country's first statewide representative prevalence survey to determine the number of current and previous COVID-19 infections. **Conducted in 2020 by public**

¹³ Office of Governor Eric Holcomb, COVID-19 Order No.20-48 (Nov. 13, 2020), <u>https://www.in.gov/gov/files/Executive_Order_20-48_Color-Coded_County_Assessments.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁴ The COVID Tracking Project, Indiana: Viral (PCR) Tests, <u>https://covidtracking.com/data/state/indiana/tests-viral</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁵ Declaration of Dr. Jayanta Bhattacharya, M.D., Ph.D. as discussed in *California Restaurant Association, Inc. vs. County of Los Angeles Department of Health.* Accessed September 26, 2023 at https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CRA_LACounty-RULING_compressed.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ¹⁶ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Evaluating Data Types: A Guide for Decision Makers using Data to Understand the Extent and Spread of COVID-19* (2020), <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/25826</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ¹⁷ Id.



health researchers at Indiana University Purdue University Indianapolis, the survey tested 3,658 *randomly* selected individuals from across the state for COVID-19 and found that Indiana's positivity rate for the periods tested was roughly ten times lower than the rate calculated and reported by the state.¹⁸ Despite the high-quality data produced by representative prevalence surveys, IDOH discontinued the study after only three rounds of testing and continued to use biased positivity rate data as a metric to impose county-level COVID-19 restrictions. Research from the University of Washington also found Indiana's positivity rate was much lower than the rate reported by IDOH and estimates Indiana's positivity rate never exceeded 5% during the first year of the pandemic.¹⁹ If these studies are correct, Governor Eric Holcomb, IDOH, school boards, and other political units may have imposed many COVID-19 restrictions using biased positivity rate data.

The ineffectiveness of the COVID-19 restrictions themselves raises more alarms. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of lockdowns on COVID-19 mortality by Johns Hopkins University found that mitigation policies reduced COVID-19 mortality in the United States and Europe by only 0.2% on average. The report warns such policies are "ill-founded" and "should be rejected as a pandemic policy instrument" due to the "enormous economic and social harms" imposed.²⁰

Considering the numerous harms caused by COVID-19 restrictions, public health officials should evaluate these studies and publicly report the scientific justification, if any, for the metrics used by the state to impose restrictions. Such an analysis ensures that government will learn from its prior mistakes and position itself to protect Hoosiers' rights and health more effectively.

To assess the accuracy of COVID-19 death statistics, OAG compared COVID-19 death counts reported by IDOH on the MPH website (COVID-19 Death Count) to the number of death certificates listing COVID-19 as a "cause of death" from the vital records database maintained by IDOH (COVID-19 Death Certificate Count).

Since public health officials periodically review and revise the MPH dashboards, the COVID-19 Death Count and the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count should not be significantly different. Yet, during 2020, 2021, and 2022, MPH overreported COVID-19 deaths compared to death certificates listing COVID-19 as a cause of death by 10.9%, 7.0%, and 12.5%, respectively. OAG also found that county-level COVID-19 death counts reported by local health departments had more significant variability than data reported by MPH, with larger counties underreporting and smaller counties overreporting.

Notably, the number of overreported COVID-19 deaths identified by OAG is the minimum amount, as OAG did not have access to the decedents' medical files to confirm whether the certification of COVID-19 as the underlying "cause of death" was clinically accurate. As the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) warns, cause-of-death data on certified death certificates is incomplete or illogical from a clinical perspective on 20% to 30% of death certificates and should be verified by reviewing decedents'

```
<sup>19</sup> Washington State University: Covid Dashboard, <u>https://rsc.stat.washington.edu/covid-dashboard/</u> (last accessed Oct. 31, 2023).
```

²⁰ Herby J, Jonung L, et al, A Literature Review and Meta-Analysis of the Effects of Lockdowns on COVID-19 Mortality, Studies in Applied Economics, No. 200 (January, 2022), https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁸ Menachemi N, Yiannoutsos CT, et al, *Population Point Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Based on a Statewide Random Sample - Indiana, April 25-29*, 2020, CDCMMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. July 24, 2020 (Erratum in: MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020 Aug 14), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6929e1.htm (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



medical files.²¹ OAG recommends that, as a qualitative assessment, public health officials audit the medical records underlying death certificates that list COVID-19 to evaluate whether the virus was the "cause of death," as the CDC defines that term.²²

At a minimum, IDOH should review death certificate data to identify deaths for which it is immediately evident that COVID-19 was not the underlying cause of death and remove them from the COVID-19 death count. OAG's review found numerous deaths caused by gunshot wounds, fires, car accidents, blunt force trauma, drowning, and drug overdoses, for which COVID-19 is implausibly listed as a "cause of death." Without such review, the public remains in the dark about the number of Hoosiers who died "with" COVID-19 versus "from" COVID-19.

This report concludes with a brief overview of the harms caused by COVID-19 mitigation policies to the economy and well-being of Hoosiers. Shutting down society triggered an unprecedented level of federal spending. Total public debt as a percent of GDP skyrocketed to over 132% and remains historically high.²³ Hoosiers and other Americans suffered from the highest inflation rate in decades, and the consumer price index (CPI) remains elevated over pre-pandemic levels.²⁴ And even after the pandemic, total federal government expenditures far exceed pre-pandemic levels.²⁵

The harms from COVID-19 policies to Hoosiers' mental and physical well-being are far-reaching. While the focus during the pandemic was on treating COVID-19 patients, policies restricting access to preventative care services left many Hoosiers without treatment or a diagnosis until much too late. In 2020 alone, there was a nationwide deficit of 9.4 million breast, colorectal, and prostate cancer screenings.²⁶ The decrease in screenings resulted in fewer patients receiving a diagnosis during the early stage of disease when the chance of survival is highest. Hoosiers' mental health continues to suffer since the pandemic, with Indiana reporting the third-highest level of severe depression in the United States over the last three years.²⁷ Prolonged school closures had a detrimental effect on children's mental health, not to mention years of learning loss from which many students have yet to recover.

Unfortunately, government officials thwarted the consideration of more effective strategies. Hoosiers are learning that the White House and other executive branch officials likely engaged in a massive censorship campaign—one aimed at pressuring all-too-obliging social media companies to silence voices at odds with the government's pandemic propaganda. Indeed, some of America's most eminent public health experts were blacklisted by social media platforms at the request of government officials. That includes Dr. Jay Bhattacharya of Stanford University, Dr. Martin Kulldorff of Harvard University, and others who

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvss/coronavirus/cause-of-death-data-quality.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

se,associated%20selection%20rules%20and%20modifications [last accessed Jan. 3, 2024].

https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/FGEXPND (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

²¹ Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Understanding Death Data Quality: Cause of Death from Death Certificates,

²² Note: CDC "underlying cause-of-death" as "the disease or injury which initiated the train of events leading directly to death, or the circumstances of the accident or violence which produced the fatal injury. Each death certificate contains a single underlying cause of death." See https://wonder.cdc.gov/wonder/help/mcd.html#:~:text=About%20cause%20of%20death%20classification%3A&text=When%20more%20than%20one%20cau

²³ Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, FRED Economic Data, Federal Debt: Total Public Dept as Percent of Gross Domestic Product (updated Dec. 21, 2023), https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/GFDEGDQ188S (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

²⁴ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Databases, Tables & Calculators by Subject, Output: 2013-2023,

https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/CUUR0000SA0L1E?output_view=pct_12mths (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

²⁵ Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, FRED Economic Data, Federal Government: Current Expenditures (updated Dec. 21, 2023),

²⁶ Ronald C. Chen, Association of Cancer Screening Deficit in the United States with the Covid-19 Pandemic (April 29, 2023),

https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamaoncology/fullarticle/2778916?resultClick=1 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

²⁷ Mental Health America, *Mental Health Risk Assessments: A State and County Level View of Depression*, <u>https://mhanational.org/mhamapping/mha-state-county-data</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

have joined a lawsuit charging various federal defendants with violating their First Amendment rights. In his recent order granting plaintiffs' request for a preliminary injunction to prohibit the federal government from pressuring social media companies to censor speech, District Judge Terry Doughty wrote that the government's censorship could amount to "the most massive attack against free speech in United States' history," with the government assuming "a role similar to an Orwellian 'Ministry of Truth."²⁸

Government abuse of constitutional rights during the pandemic is not limited to violating free speech protections. Hoosiers watched in disbelief as Governor Eric Holcomb issued emergency orders shuttering churches and businesses and restricting movement and travel. These restrictions deprived citizens of their fundamental civil liberties. As the Supreme Court has long understood, the Constitution is the supreme law of the land- even in an emergency, as "[i]ts grants of power to the Federal Government and its limitations of the power of the States were determined in the light of emergency and they are not altered by emergency."²⁹

Given the numerous harms to individuals' liberties from COVID-19 mitigation policies, the state must evaluate its pandemic response and the data used to inform its decisions. This analysis will ensure that future mitigation responses are more narrowly tailored and wisely orchestrated than the lockdowns and mandates implemented to address COVID-19.

Analysis of COVID-19 Positivity Rate Data and Death Statistics and the Socioeconomic Impact of COVID-19 Mitigation Policies

I. Positivity Rate Data

Throughout the pandemic, states used the positivity rate to predict the risk of COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and death. COVID-19 mitigation policies often focused on this data to "slow the spread" or "flatten the curve." The idea surmised that while reducing the infection rate may not reduce the total number of hospitalizations and deaths associated with the virus, it would stagger infections to reduce the medical system's burden at any given time. A graphic (Figure 1) published on the University of Alabama at Birmingham website in 2020 helps to visualize this concept.³⁰ The public also viewed the positivity rate as a measure of one's risk of exposure to the virus: The higher the positivity rate, the less inclined one was to venture outside and risk infection, hospitalization, or death.



Figure 1: Flattening the Curve

 ²⁸ Missouri v. Biden, No. 3:22-cv-01213, 2023 WL 4335270, at *1,*73 (W.D., Louisiana, July 4, 2023), aff'd in part and rev'd in part, *State v. Biden*, No 23-30445, 2023 WL 5821788 (5th Cir. Sept. 8, 2023) (upholding District Court's judgement that numerous White House, CDC, and FBI officials violated Plaintiffs' First Amendment rights & modifying injunction's scope, <u>https://nclalegal.org/missouri-et-al-v-joseph-r-biden-jr-et-al/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ²⁹ Home Building & Loan Assn. v. Blaisdell, 290 U.S. 398, 425 (1934), <u>https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/290/398/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ³⁰ Haley Herfurth, What exactly does it mean to 'flatten the curve'? UAB expert defines coronavirus terminology for everyday life, UAB NEWS (April 28, 2020), <u>https://www.uab.edu/news/youcanuse/item/11268-what-exactly-does-it-mean-to-flatten-the-curve-uab-expert-defines-coronavirus-terminology-for-everyday-life</u> (last accessed Jan. 4, 2024).



Analysis: Positivity Rate Methodology

Executive Order 20-48 (EO 48), issued by Governor Eric Holcomb on November 13, 2020, required counties to impose restrictions on routine activities based on two metrics: the 7-day positivity rate and the number of new COVID-19 cases per 100,000 residents.³¹ In the absence of federal standards, states selected the methodology to calculate the positivity rate.³² EO 48 stipulated that IDOH calculate each county's positivity rate by dividing the total number of positive tests by the total number of tests provided. Therefore, if a person tested five days in a row and each was positive, that person contributed five positive cases to the positivity rate data for that county during that time frame. Between February 27, 2020, and March 7, 2021, Indiana conducted 8,242,367 total COVID-19 tests but only tested 3,150,418 individuals.³³ During this same period, Indiana also reported 760,491 positive tests, but only 667,262 unique individuals as positive for COVID-19.³⁴ These numbers suggest that IDOH attributed multiple positive cases to the same person, which could have inflated the positivity rate.

A well-established body of research, however, argues that the more significant problem with positivity rate data is independent of whether individuals were counted multiple times in the calculation. The larger issue with positivity rate data is that the sample group of individuals likely tested for COVID-19 was not randomly selected and, thus, not representative of the *general* population. Instead, they were *select* populations with a higher probability of testing positive, including those who were symptomatic and referred for testing by a physician and those required to be tested by their employer (who may be at a higher risk of exposure to COVID).³⁵ Testing guidelines prioritizing symptomatic or high-risk individuals, such as first responders, similarly biased the data.³⁶ Without randomly selected subjects for testing, researchers argue that the positivity rate "does not reflect the risk of transmission and thus is scientifically unjustified as a criterion for imposing restrictions on normal activities."³⁷

The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (the National Academies) published similar concerns in a June 2020 guide to state leaders detailing the strengths and weaknesses of COVID-19 data used to inform state pandemic policies. Regarding positivity rate data, the National Academies warned that "[i]f mainly symptomatic people are tested, this figure is expected to overestimate the true community prevalence" and "may not be an adequate measure of [COVID-19] prevalence."³⁸ Instead, the National Academies recommended that states conduct "representative prevalence surveys" as the "best strategy for understanding the prevalence of a disease in any given population at a specific point in

 ³¹ Office of Governor Eric Holcomb, COVID-19 Order No.20-48 (Nov. 13, 2020), <u>https://www.in.gov/gov/files/Executive_Order_20-48_Color-Coded_County_Assessments.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ³² Erin Kissane & Jessica Malaty Rivera, *Test Positivity in the US is a Mess*, The Covid Tracking Project at The Atlantic (Oct. 8, 2020),

³² Erin Kissane & Jessica Malaty Rivera, *Test Positivity in the US is a Mess*, The Covid Tracking Project at The Atlantic (Oct. 8, 2020), https://covidtracking.com/analysis-updates/test-positivity-in-the-us-is-a-mess (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ³³ The COVID Tracking Project, Indiana: Viral (PCR) Tests, <u>https://covidtracking.com/data/state/indiana/tests-viral</u>. (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ³⁴ The COVID Tracking Project, Indiana: The Data, <u>https://covidtracking.com/data/#state-in</u>. (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

³⁵ Declaration of Dr. Jayanta Bhattacharya, M.D., Ph.D. as discussed in *California Restaurant Association, Inc. vs. County of Los Angelos Department of Health.* Accessed September 26, 2023 at https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CRA_LACounty-RULING_compressed.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ³⁶ Brian E. Dixon, Symptoms and symptom clusters associated with SARS-CoV-2 infection in community-based populations: Results from a statewide epidemiological study, PLOS One (Mar. 24, 2021), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0241875 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ³⁷ Declaration of Dr. Jayanta Bhattacharya, M.D., Ph.D. as discussed in *California Restaurant Association, Inc. vs. County of Los Angelos Department of*

³⁷ Declaration of Dr. Jayanta Bhattacharya, M.D., Ph.D. as discussed in *California Restaurant Association, Inc. vs. County of Los Angelos Department of Health.* Accessed September 26, 2023 at <u>https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CRA_LACounty-RULING_compressed.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

³⁸ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Evaluating Data Types: A Guide for Decision Makers using Data to Understand the Extent* and Spread of COVID-19 (June, 2020), https://doi.org/10.17226/25826 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



time."³⁹ In contrast to using a *select* sample of individuals for testing, a representative prevalence survey tests a *random* sample of individuals who are representative of the general public.

With a grant provided by IDOH, researchers at the Fairbanks School of Public Health at Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis conducted a representative prevalence survey using a statewide, randomly selected COVID-19 testing group. The researchers found that the MPH-reported positivity rate (using a select sample) averaged roughly ten times higher than the positivity rate found by the survey (using a random sample) during the periods tested. The researchers initially constructed the study to include three rounds of COVID-19 testing in April, June, and October of 2020 and later added a fourth round to occur in early 2021.

The first round of testing took place from April 25 to April 29, 2020, after Governor Eric Holcomb extended Executive Order 20-22 requiring Hoosiers to stay home and limit gatherings to ten people.⁴⁰ IDOH reported that Indiana's positivity rate was 13.3% during this period. Among 15,495 Hoosiers randomly selected, 3,658 people agreed to test. The study found that only 1.74% of the randomly selected subjects tested positive for COVID-19 (currently infected) and 1% tested positive for COVID-19 antibodies (indicating previous infection). This data indicates that the statewide "positivity rate" (current infections) for these dates was 1.74% and the "prevalence rate" was 2.74% (current and previous infections).⁴¹ The study also found the positivity rate for specific emergency preparedness districts within the state. In District #5, which includes Marion County and surrounding areas, the positivity rate was only 2.11%, well below the 13.3% reported statewide positivity rate.⁴²

The second wave of testing conducted from June 25 to June 29, 2020, found that only 0.6% of subjects tested positive for COVID-19 (current infection) and 1.5% tested positive for COVID-19 antibodies (indicating previous infection), reflecting a prevalence rate of 2.1%.⁴³ While this randomly controlled survey found the positivity rate to be 0.6%, IDOH's publicly reported positivity rate for this period averaged 5.5%.⁴⁴

State officials lauded the release of the study's third round of testing (conducted the week of October 3, 2020), including Governor Eric Holcomb, who stated, "We launched this study to gather high-quality information to shape our decision-making in our response to the pandemic." Unfortunately, state officials only released the prevalence rate (current and previous infections) from round three, which was 7.8%, and did not disclose the positivity rate. A researcher associated with the study confirmed that the currently infected positivity rate data from round three was provided to state officials but did not comment on why it was not publicly shared. Without such data, OAG could not compare the reported MPH positivity rate for this period, which was 6.2%, to the positivity rate found by the study.

³⁹ Id.

⁴⁰ Office of Governor Eric Holcomb, *Executive Order 20-22* (April 20, 2020), <u>https://www.in.gov/sboa/files/Executive-Order-20-22-Extension-of-Stay-at-Home.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁴¹Menachemi N, Yiannoutsos CT, et al, *Population Point Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Based on a Statewide Random Sample - Indiana, April 25-29*, 2020, CDC MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. July 24, 2020 (Erratum in: MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020 Aug 14), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6929e1.htm (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁴² Yiannoutsos, Constantin, Halverson, Paul, Menachemi, Nir, *Bayesian estimation of SARS-CoV-2 prevalence in Indiana by random testing* (Jan 13, 2021), https://www.pnas.org/doi/abs/10.1073/pnas.2013906118 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁴³ News Release, IUPUI, *IUPUI ISDH Release Findings from Phase 2 of COVID-19 Testing in Indiana* (June 17, 2020), <u>https://fsph.iupui.edu/news-</u>events/news/iupui-isdh-release-findings-from-phase-2-of-covid-19-testing-in-indiana.html (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁴⁴ Ind. Dep't. of Health, Indiana COVID-19 Data Report, <u>https://www.coronavirus.in.gov/map/test.htm</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



Considering the study's unique ability to provide the state with unbiased positivity rate data, OAG was surprised to learn that state officials canceled the fourth round of testing. A researcher associated with the study noted that the data produced by the three completed testing rounds was sufficient for the purposes of the study. Hoosiers can rule out a lack of resources to support the fourth round of testing. IDOH received \$1.36 billion in aid during the pandemic, of which \$580 million was unspent as of August 2022.⁴⁵

To add to the list of issues related to positivity rate data, researchers have questioned the reliability of COVID-19 PCR tests used to detect COVID-19 infections. Due to the process used by laboratories to detect a positive specimen, referred to as "cycling" at various threshold levels, PCR tests often yield positive results for *previously* infected individuals who are no longer infectious to others.⁴⁶ In fact, a systemic review of the literature on COVID-19 PCR tests found they often "result in false positives with segregation of large numbers of people who are no longer infectious and hence not a threat to public health."⁴⁷ Analysis of the reliability and accuracy of PCR COVID-19 tests was outside the scope of OAG's report. Still, based on available research studies, it is likely that such tests distorted the positivity rate by including individuals who tested positive but were no longer infectious.

Statistical modeling estimating Indiana's positivity rate using multiple COVID-19 data points (including the data from the IUPUI representative prevalence survey) is available to IDOH and other interested parties via a study conducted by the University of Washington. As shown in Figure 2, the University of Washington study found that Indiana's positivity rate during the first year of the pandemic was consistently under 5%.⁴⁸ If these studies are correct, the Governor, IDOH, school boards, and other political units imposed COVID-19 restrictions based on unsound data.



Figure 2: Indiana Positivity Rate (Series 1: Univ of Washington vs. Series 2: MPH)

⁴⁵ Leslie Bonilla Muniz, *Despite Federal Covid-19 Funding Inaction Indiana in Good Shape*, Indiana Capital Chronicle (Aug. 29, 2022), https://indianacapitalchronicle.com/2022/08/29/despite-federal-covid-19-funding-inaction-indiana-in-good-shape/ (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ⁴⁷ T. Jefferson, E.A. Spencer, J. Brassey, and C. Heneghan, Viral Cultures for COVID-19 Infectivity Assessment – A Systematic Review (Update 3) (August 2020), <u>https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.08.04.20167932v3.full.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ⁴⁷ Id.

⁴⁸ Washington State University, Covid Dashboard, <u>https://rsc.stat.washington.edu/covid-dashboard/</u> (last accessed Oct 31, 2023).



More alarming is the ineffectiveness of the restrictions themselves. A Johns Hopkins University systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of lockdowns⁴⁹ on COVID-19 mortality found that mitigation policies reduced COVID-19 mortality in the United States and Europe by only 0.2% on average. The report warns that such restrictions are "ill-founded" and "should be rejected as a pandemic policy instrument" due to the "enormous economic and social harms" imposed.⁵⁰

Despite Sweden's refusal to impose restrictions similar to those in the U.S., COVID-19 cases followed roughly the same trajectory as in the U.S. (Figures 3 and 4).⁵¹ This data suggests that COVID-19





Figure 3: Sweden COVID-19 Cases



mitigation policies touted as slowing the virus made little difference. Many researchers and politicians criticized Sweden's laissez-faire approach to the pandemic, citing a study from the British Imperial College predicting the country would suffer between 66,000 and 90,000 deaths by July 1, 2020, unless lockdowns, closures, and other restrictive measures were imposed.⁵² That prediction was far from accurate: Sweden did not mandate restrictions, and its COVID-19 death count was 5,455- only 7% of the number predicted.⁵³

Considering the numerous harms caused by COVID-19 restrictions, public health officials should evaluate these studies and publicly report the scientific justification, if any, for the metrics used by the state to impose restrictions. Such an analysis ensures that government will learn from its mistakes and be in a better position to protect Hoosiers' rights and health.

II. COVID-19 Death Statistics

The number of COVID-19 deaths was a key statistic underlying the imposition of COVID-19 mitigation policies. To assess the accuracy of COVID-19 death statistics, OAG compared COVID-19 death counts reported by the state on the MPH website (COVID-19 Death Count) to the number of death certificates listing COVID-19 as "a cause of death" from the vital records database maintained by IDOH (COVID-19

⁵² Patrick G. T. Walker et al., "Appendix," in "*Report 12: The Global Impact of COVID-19 and Strategies for Mitigation and Suppression*," Imperial College COVID-19 Response Team, WHO Collaborating Centre for Infectious Disease Modelling, MRC Centre for Global Infectious Disease Analysis, and Abdul Latif Jameel Institute for Disease and Emergency Analytics, Imperial College London (March 26, 2020), <u>https://www.imperial.ac.uk/media/imperialcollege/medicine/sph/ide/gida-fellowships/Imperial-College-COVID19-Global-Impact-26-03-2020.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ⁴⁹ Lockdowns are defined in the Johns Hopkins study "as the imposition of at least one compulsory, non-pharmaceutical intervention (NPI). NPIs are any government mandate that directly restrict peoples' possibilities, such as policies that limit internal movement, close schools and businesses, and ban international travel." <u>https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ⁵⁰ Herby J, Jonung L, et al, A Literature Review and Meta-Analysis of the Effects of Lockdowns on COVID-19 Mortality, Studies in Applied Economics, No.

⁵⁰ Herby J, Jonung L, et al, A Literature Review and Meta-Analysis of the Effects of Lockdowns on COVID-19 Mortality, Studies in Applied Economics, No. 200, The Johns Hopkins Institute for Applied Economics, Global Health, and the Study of Business Enterprise (January, 2022), https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁵¹ Johns Hopkins University of Medicine: Covid-19 Dashboard, <u>https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁵³ Norberg, Johan, *Sweden during the Pandemic: Pariah or Paragon?*, Policy Analysis no. 959, Cato Institute, Washington, DC (August 29, 2023), https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/sweden-during-pandemic#how-did-it-turn-out (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



Death Certificate Count). Since the MPH dashboards are reviewed and revised periodically, the difference in the COVID-19 Death Count should be statistically insignificant from the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count.

To complete this analysis, OAG obtained death certificate data from March 17, 2020, through September 6, 2022, provided electronically by IDOH. MPH data for county-wide COVID-19 cases and deaths, which included daily positive COVID-19 tests and county-level death count data from February 26, 2020, through September 11, 2022, was also downloaded from the MPH website for comparison.⁵⁴ The comparison process began with the identification of a "COVID-19 death," which includes death certificates with the terms COVID, Corona Virus, or Coronavirus within the causes of death (Cause A – D) in Part I of the death certificate or as a contributing condition in Part II of the death certificate record. The identified death certificates were compared against MPH's COVID-19 Death Count data.

An ideal comparison would have matched the death certificate record with a social security number or some combination of demographic data included in an MPH COVID-19 Death Count record. However, OAG could not match a death certificate to an individual, as MPH COVID-19 Death Count data was summarized by date and deidentified to protect personal health information. Since individual records could not be compared, the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count was aggregated by county and by day for comparison to MPH COVID-19 Death Count data by county and by day for all dates where both records existed. Without more information on the data collection method for MPH COVID-19 Death Count data, the death date for an individual in the MPH COVID-19 Death Count might differ from the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count date provided by IDOH. While this would cause variances from one day to the next, the overall variance for this reporting error should approach zero.

Analysis: Reporting of COVID-19 Deaths

The definition of a COVID-19 death binds the accuracy of the death reported by healthcare providers to IDOH and reported on the MPH website. The data dictionary on the MPH website fails to define a COVID-19 death but states that "this column contains the total [COVID-19] deaths." When hovering over death statistics on the IDOH dashboard, it reads, "Confirmed deaths reflect only those reported to IDOH with a confirmed positive COVID-19 test."⁵⁵

Guidance to hospitals and local health departments on reporting COVID-19 deaths to IDOH states that "[p]atients with confirmed COVID-19 who die should be immediately reported to the Indiana State Department of Health" and all deaths "will be included on the ISDH dashboard update the following morning at noon."⁵⁶ While this guidance was in effect, the number of COVID-19 deaths reported on the MPH website reflected anyone who tested positive for COVID-19 and died regardless of whether COVID-19 caused or contributed to the death.

According to the CDC's publication "Understanding Death Data Quality: Cause of Death from Death Certificates," a death certification should not include COVID-19 if it "did not cause or contribute to the

⁵⁴ Ind. Dep't of Health, COVID-19 County-Wide Test, Case, and Death Trends, <u>https://hub.mph.in.gov/dataset/covid-19-county-wide-test-case-and-death-trends</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 ⁵⁵ Ind. Dep't of Health, COVID-19 Home Dashboard, <u>https://www.coronavirus.in.gov/indiana-covid-19-dashboard-and-map/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024)
 ⁵⁶ Ind. Dep't. of Health, *COVID-19 Guidance for Death Reporting For Hospitals and Local Health Departments* (June 3, 2020) at https://www.coronavirus.in.gov/files/IN_COVID-19 Death-Guidance-6.3.20.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



death."⁵⁷ IDOH's and CDC's definitions of a COVID-19 death appear to have been at odds. Based on CDC guidelines, a person who tested positive for COVID-19 but died from injuries sustained in a car accident should not have been counted as a COVID-19 death. Yet, IDOH guidelines for reporting a COVID-19 death only reference the necessity of a positive test rather than a certification that COVID-19 was the cause or a significant condition of death.

IDOH guidance⁵⁸ to hospitals and local health departments on reporting COVID-19 deaths was updated on August 29, 2022, to limit reporting of COVID-19 deaths to "patients with confirmed COVID-19 who die and whose death is related to COVID-19."⁵⁹ CDC's definition of a COVID-19 death is limited to deaths where COVID-19 "caused" or "contributed" to the death of the patient. Thus, IDOH's definition of a COVID-19 death for reporting purposes differs from the CDC's definition of a COVID-19 death.

Analysis: Death Certificate Data – COVID-19 as Underlying Cause of Death

An Indiana death certificate includes demographic information about the decedent along with information related to the cause of death.⁶⁰ Part I of the death certificate includes the "underlying cause" of death and the diseases, injuries, or complications in the "chain of events" that led to the "immediate cause" of death. The "immediate cause" of death is the final disease or condition resulting in death and is written on Line A of Part I. Additional diseases, injuries, or complications in the "chain of events" that led to the "immediate cause" of death on line A are written on Lines B, C, and D in Part I, with the "underlying cause" that "initiated the events resulting in death" listed last.

Cause Of Death (See Instructions And Examples) 28. Part I. Enter The <u>Chain Of Events</u> —Diseases, Injuries, Or Complications—That Directly Caused The Death, Do Not Enter Terminal Events Such As Cardiac Arrest, Respiratory Arrest, Or Ventricular Fibrillation Without Showing The Etiology. Do Not Abbreviate. Enter Only One Cause On A Line. Add Additional Lines If Necessary.					
Immediate Cause (Final Disease Or Condition Resulting In Death	A	Due To (Or As A Consequence Of):			
Sequentially List Conditions, If Any, Leading To The Cause Listed On Line A. Enter The Underlying Cause (Disease Or Injury That Initiated The Events Resulting In Death) Last	в. С	Due To (Or As A Consequence Of):			
	D.	Manin na fau sua su anoranderessa anto			
Part II. Enter Other Significant Conditions Contributing To Death But Not Resulting In T	The Underlyi	ing Cause Given In Part I 29. Was An Autopsy Performed? Yes No	_		
		30. Were Autopsy Findings Available To Complete The Cause Of Death?	Yes 🔲 No		

Figure 5: Cause of Death Portion of Death Certificate Form

For example, if a patient was diagnosed with COVID-19, developed pneumonia, and died of respiratory failure, Part I of the death certificate should include the following:

- Respiratory failure is the "immediate cause" of death and is listed on line A.
- Pneumonia is a "condition leading to the immediate cause" of death (respiratory failure) and is listed on line B.
- COVID-19 is the "underlying cause" that initiated the "condition leading to the immediate cause" of death (pneumonia), which led to the "immediate cause" of death (respiratory failure) and is listed last on line C.

⁵⁷ Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Understanding Death Data Quality: Cause of Death from Death Certificates, at

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvss/coronavirus/cause-of-death-data-quality.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁵⁸ Note: The only publicly available guidance from IDOH to hospitals and local health departments on reporting COVID-19 deaths was limited to guidance updated 6/3/2020 and 8/29/2022.

⁵⁹ Ind. Dep't. of Health, COVID-19 Guidance for Death Reporting For Hospitals and Local Health Departments (Aug. 29, 2022), at

https://www.coronavirus.in.gov/files/IN_COVID-19_Death-Guidance-09.08.2022.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁶⁰ Certificate of Death, Ind. Dep't of Health, <u>https://forms.in.gov/download.aspx?id=8902</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



Suppose the same patient also had obesity and asthma. In that case, those conditions are listed in Part II as "significant conditions" if they contributed to the death but did not result in the "underlying cause" that led to the "immediate cause" of death in Part I. Diabetes or asthma did not cause the patient to be infected with COVID-19 and are not in the chain of events that led to death. The cause of death would be COVID-19, not diabetes or asthma. Similarly, if a death certificate has COVID-19 listed in Part II, it may be related to the death but did not cause it.

Consistent with death certificate reporting practices, both IDOH and CDC guidance to coroners require COVID-19 to be listed in Part I of the death certificate if COVID-19 "caused" the death and in Part II if COVID-19 "contributed" to the death.^{61, 62} While including conditions contributing to death in Part II of the death certificate provides valuable data to researchers, the CDC and the World Health Organization (WHO) only attribute a death to COVID-19 if listed in Part I.

Importantly, CDC guidance states that "when a death is due to COVID-19, it is likely the UCOD [Underlying Cause of Death], and thus, it should be reported on the lowest line used in Part I of the death certificate" (*emphasis added*).⁶³ If a death is attributed to COVID-19, the virus must be the underlying cause of death because COVID-19 infections cannot be "due to" or the "consequence of" another underlying disease or illness; it is a virus one catches independent of any other disease. Moreover, a death certificate with COVID-19 listed as the *only* cause of death is not logical from a clinical perspective, as one does not die from COVID-19 but from the complications it causes, such as respiratory failure. Thus, a death certificate listing COVID as the only cause of death or on any line other than the lowest (underlying cause) is likely considered incomplete without a review of the medical files, as the chain of events leading to death is illogical from a clinical perspective.⁶⁴

⁶¹ Indiana State Department of Health, COVID-19 Guidance for Coroners (May 20, 2020), http://www.indcoroners.org/docs/IN_COVID-19_Coroners%205-20-20.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁶² National Center for Health Statistics, Vital Statistics Reporting Guidance No. 3 (April 2020, Expanded Feb 2023), https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvss/vsrg/vsrg03-508.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁶⁴ Adi V. Gundlapalli AV, , et al., Death Certificate-Based ICD-10 Diagnosis Codes for COVID-19 Mortality Surveillance — United States, January-December 2020 (April 9, 2021), http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7014e2external icon (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

Similarly, WHO guidance states that a "death due to COVID-19 may not be attributed to another disease" and should be listed as the underlying cause of death, not elsewhere in Part I of the death certificate.⁶⁵ As the four death certificate examples in Figure 6 illustrate, WHO guidance counts a death as *due to* COVID-19 if it is the underlying cause of death in Part I of the death certificate.⁶⁶

Frame A: Medical data:	: Part 1 a	and 2			Frame A: Medical data: Pa	art 1	and 2			
1 Report disease or condition directly		Cause of death	Time onset	e interval from et to death	1 Report disease or condition		Cause of death			Time interval from onset to death
leading to death on line a		Acute respiratory distress syndrome	3 day	ys	directly leading to death on line a		Acute respirator	y distress syndrome		2 days
Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable)	5	Due to: COVID-19	One	week	Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable)		Due to: Pneumonia			10 days
State the underlying cause on the	C.	Due to:	use of douth		State the underlying cause on the	s,	COVID-19			10 days
lowest used line	Ĉ 1	Due to:	use of death		Underlying cause of death		Due to:			
2 Other significant conditions contrib	outing to deat	h (time HIV disease [5 years]			2 Other significant conditions contributin	ng to de	eath (time Cereb	ral palsy [10 Years]		
intervals can be included in brackets a	after the cond	ition)			intervals can be included in brackets after	r the cor	ndition)			
Manner of death:					Manner of death:					
Disease		Assault	Could not be deten	rmined	Disease	1	Assault		Could not b	e determined
Accident		Legal intervention	Pending investigat	tion	Accident	1	Legal intervention		Pending inv	estigation
Intentional self harm		War	Unknown		Intentional self harm	[War		Unknown	
Frame A: Medical data	: Part 1 a	and 2			Frame A: Medical data: Pa	art 1	and 2			
Frame A: Medical data:	Part 1 a	and 2 Cause of death	Time onset	e interval from t to death	Frame A: Medical data: Pa	art 1	and 2 Cause of death			Time interval from onset to death
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a	Part 1	Cause of death Hypovolaemic shock	Time onset 1 day	e interval from t to death y	Frame A: Medical data: Pa	art 1	and 2 Cause of death a Heart failure			Time interval from onset to death 1 day
Frame A: Medical data: Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable)	Part 1	Cause of death Use to Use to Use to Cause of death Use to Cause of death Use to Cause of the Use of the U	Time onset I day I day	e interval from t to death y	Frame A: Medical data: Pa I Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable)	art 1	and 2 Cause of death a Heart failure b Due to: Myocardial infa	rction		Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the		Cause of death Cause of death Hypovalaemic shock Due to: Aortic dissection Due to: Monay which accident	Time onset 1 day 2 day	c interval from t to death y y	Frame A: Medical data: Par I Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Repert chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the latter of the state of t		and 2 Cause of death a Heart failure b Due to: Myocardial infa c Due to:	retion		Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the low set used line	Part 1	And 2 Cause of death Hypovalaemic shock Due to: Aortic dissection Due to: Motor vehicle accident Due to: Due to:	Time onset 1 day 2 day	c interval from t to death y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Pa 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line		and 2 Cause of death a Heart failure b Due to: Myocardial infa c Due to: d Due to:	underlying cause	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions commi- intervalue can be included in the beckers.	Part 1 a	Cause of death Fypovolaemic shock Due to: Avorie dissection Due to: Motor vehicle accident Due to: to: to: to: to: to: COVID-19 Underlying	g cause of death	e interval from t to death y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Pa 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions contribution intervals can be included in brackets after	art 1	and 2 Cause of death a Heart failare b Due to: d Due to: d Due to: ath (time COV)	Underlying cause	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions commi- intervals can be included in brackets of	Part 1 a	And 2 Cause of death Hyporvalaemic shock Due to: Aortic disection Due to: Motor vehicle accident Due to: 6 (time COVID-19 Underlying	Time onset I day I day 2 day g cause of death	r interval from t to death y y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Par I Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Repert chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 1 Other significant conditions contributing intervals can be included in brackets after the	art 1	and 2 Cause of death a Heart faihare b Dae to: d Dae to: d Dae to: tht (time difficion) COV	Underlying cause	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions commi- intervals can be included in brackets of Manner of death:	Part 1 s	And 2 Cause of death Hypevelaemic shock Due los Aortie dissection Due to: Motor vehicle accident Due to: h (time toion) COVID.19 Underlying	Time onset I day I day 2 day g cause of death	z interval from t to death y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Pa 1 Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions controlling intervals can be included in brackets after to Manner of death	art 1	and 2 Cause of death A Heart failure b Due to: Myocardial infa c Due to: d Due to: ath (time c Ovy	ID-19	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days
Frame A: Medical data: 1 Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions commi- intervals can be included in brackets of Manner of death: Disease	Part Is	And 2 Cause of death Hypovalaemic shock Due to: Aortic disection Due to: Motor vehicle accident Due to: A (time tion) COVID-19 Underlying tion)	g cause of death	e interval from t to doub y y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Pa I Repert disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 1 Other significant conditions contributing intervals can be included in brackets after Manner of death	art 1	and 2 Cause of death A Heart failure b Doe to: d Doe to: d Doe to: ath (time c COV	Underlying cause	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days be determined
Frame A: Medical data: I Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a Report chain of events in due to order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 2 Other significant conditions commi- intervals can be included in brackets of Manner of death: Disease.	Part 1 :	And 2 Cause of death Hypovolaemic shock Das tor Antic dissection Das tor Motor vehicle accident Das tor Stimm COVID-19 Underlying Legal intervention	g cause of death	c interval from to death y y ys	Frame A: Medical data: Pa I Report disease or condition directly leading to death on line a order (if applicable) State the underlying cause on the lowest used line 1 Other significant conditions contributing introvals can be included in brackets after Manner of death Disease Accident	art 1	and 2 Cause of death A Heart faihure b Doe to: Myocardial info c Doe to: d Doe to: d Doe to: dtificon) COV	Underlying cause	of death	Time interval from onset to death 1 day 5 days be determined weekigation

Figure 6: World Health Organization, COVID-19 Death Certificate Examples

Because OAG identified a COVID-19 death as one with COVID-19 listed anywhere in the chain of events leading to death in Part I, rather than limiting it to those with COVID-19 listed as the underlying cause of death, the overreporting of COVID-19 deaths is likely higher than reported by OAG in Table 1.

Analysis: Comparison of COVID-19 Death Data from MPH and Vital Records Database

A summary of the results of OAG's comparison of the COVID-19 Death Count and the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count is provided in Table 1. The first column of COVID-19 Death Certificate Count data includes only those records where the death certificate listed one of the COVID-19 terms mentioned previously in Part I, Cause A – D. The second column of COVID-19 Death Certificate Count data includes death certificates where one of the COVID-19 terms was listed as a significant condition in Part I. OAG calculated the variance percentage by dividing the MPH count by the death certificate count and subtracting one.

⁶⁵ World Health Organization, International Guidelines for Certification and Classification (Coding) of COVID-19 As Cause of Death (April 20, 2020), https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/classification/icd/covid-19/guidelines-cause-of-death-covid-19-20200420en.pdf?sfvrsn=35fdd864_2&download=true (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



		Excluding Significant Conditions			Including Significant Conditions				
			COVID Death		COVID Death				
Year	Month	COVID Death Count (MPH)	Certificate Count (IDOH)	Variance	COVID Death Count (MPH)	Certificate Count (IDOH)	Variance		
2020	Mar	111	106	4.7%	111	114	-2.6%		
	Apr	1,047	1,024	2.2%	1,047	1,073	-2.4%		
	May	955	845	13.0%	955	914	4.5%		
	Jun	460	399	15.3%	460	453	1.5%		
	Jul	318	275	15.6%	318	322	-1.2%		
	Aug	377	348	8.3%	377	382	-1.3%		
	Sep	382	353	8.2%	382	396	-3.5%		
	Oct	863	781	10.5%	863	851	1.4%		
	Nov	1,946	1,738	12.0%	1,946	1,910	1.9%		
	Dec	3,038	2,692	12.9%	3,038	2,966	2.4%		
2	2020 Total	9,497	8,561	10.9%	9,497	9,381	1.2%		
2021	Jan	2,156	1,848	16.7%	2,156	2,040	5.7%		
	Feb	755	606	24.6%	755	742	1.8%		
	Mar	333	236	41.1%	333	322	3.4%		
	Apr	239	228	4.8%	239	284	-15.8%		
	May	305	295	3.4%	305	356	-14.3%		
	Jun	192	172	11.6%	192	210	-8.6%		
	Jul	144	136	5.9%	144	171	-15.8%		
	Aug	575	589	-2.4%	575	637	-9.7%		
	Sep	1,191	1,222	-2.5%	1,191	1,307	-8.9%		
	Oct	957	931	2.8%	957	1,030	-7.1%		
	Nov	876	833	5.2%	876	912	-3.9%		
	Dec	1,747	1,754	-0.4%	1,747	1,876	-6.9%		
2	2021 Total	9,470	8,850	7.0%	9,470	9,887	-4.2%		
2022	Jan	2,141	2,061	3.9%	2,141	2,279	-6.1%		
	Feb	1,136	991	14.6%	1,136	1,169	-2.8%		
	Mar	350	283	23.7%	350	380	-7.9%		
	Apr	113	82	37.8%	113	132	-14.4%		
	May	117	96	21.9%	117	147	-20.4%		
	Jun	157	138	13.8%	157	189	-16.9%		
	Jul	234	175	33.7%	234	244	-4.1%		
	Aug	268	202	32.7%	268	274	-2.2%		
	Sep	26	11	136.4%	26	15	73.3%		
2	2022 Total	4,542	4,039	12.5%	4,542	4,829	-5.9%		
Gra	and Total	23,509	21,450	9.6%	23,509	24,097	-2.4%		

 Table 1: COVID-19 Death Count (MPH) vs. COVID-19 Death Certificate Count (IDOH)



MPH COVID-19 Death Count data for March 2020 through the end of that year show COVID-19 deaths were overreported by 10.9% when COVID-19 was listed as a cause of death (A - D) in Part I. However, when death certificates listing COVID-19 as a significant condition in Part II were included, COVID-19 deaths were overreported by 1.2%. While the first variance is statistically significant, the second is not. If COVID-19 is listed in Part II of the death certificate, it is not "a cause of death" or attributable to COVID-19. CDC data on the number of deaths attributed to COVID-19 in 2020 was 8,527, which supports OAG's finding that IDOH overreported COVID-19 deaths.⁶⁷

Data quality issues persist for 2021 and 2022. During those years, the COVID-19 Death Count was *overreported* by 7% and 12.5%, respectively, for death certificates listing COVID-19 as a cause of death in Part I and *underreported* by 5.2% and 4.9%, respectively, if death certificates including COVID-19 as a significant condition in Part II are included. Unlike the 2020 data, where the inclusion of significant conditions reduced the variance, both methodologies result in figures that show a statistical difference between the COVID-19 Death Count reported by MPH and the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count. CDC data reports 8,564 deaths attributed to COVID-19 in 2021, which supports the OAG findings that IDOH overreported deaths.⁶⁸

CDC had not finalized the number of deaths attributed to COVID-19 in 2022 at publication. However, preliminary reporting from the CDC indicates that only 76% of reported COVID-19 deaths were attributable to COVID-19 in 2022 and 69% for the months reported in 2023. If Indiana's reporting of COVID-19 deaths mirrors the national trend, the percentage of overreported COVID-19 deaths would be 24% in 2022 and 31% in 2023.⁶⁹

Fifty-seven death certificates contained one of the COVID-19 terms for children under 20 years old, but only 45 records had COVID-19 listed in Part I of the death certificate (18% overreporting). More troubling, however, is that nine (20%) of the 45 death certificates were incomplete, as they listed COVID-19 as the only diagnosis. As noted above, death certificates listing COVID-19 as the sole cause of death in Part I are incomplete. If incomplete death certificates and those including COVID-19 in Part II are excluded for those under 20 years old, COVID-19 deaths were overreported in the MPH Death Count by 36%. (Calculating the number of incomplete COVID-19 death certificates for all age groups was outside the scope of OAG's analysis. Thus, OAG included all incomplete death certificates in Table 1.)

OAG was surprised to find this number of incomplete death certificates among those under age 20, as this age group represents a small subset of total death certificates that IDOH could easily review for errors. Years after the deaths of these children, it appears IDOH has not attempted to review them to ensure the death certificate reflects the correct circumstances and manner of their deaths.

OAG recommends public health officials audit the medical records underlying a death certificate listing COVID-19 to determine if the deaths were correctly attributed to COVID-19. Without such an audit, the risk of dying from COVID-19 is unknown. Such information would be valuable to Hoosiers as they calculate the costs and benefits of vaccinating themselves and their children against COVID-19.

⁶⁷ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. National Vital Statistics System Mortality 2018-2021 on CDC WONDER Online Database, released in 2021. Data are from the Multiple Cause of Death Files 2018-2021, as compiled from data provided by the 57 vital statistics jurisdictions through the Vital Statistics Cooperative Program, at <u>http://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10-expanded.html</u> (last accessed Jan 3, 2024).
⁶⁸ Id.

⁶⁹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, COVID-19 Mortality Overview, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/covid19/mortality-overview.htm</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



Analysis: County-level COVID-19 Death Reporting

When consolidating large amounts of data from several sources, it is possible for errors in a small number of reporting entities to skew the data. Thus, OAG ran comparisons using smaller county-level datasets. Initial results mimicked the statewide findings with large fluctuations between overreporting and underreporting by month and county. Efforts to predict the percent overreported or underreported based on size using regression analysis were unsuccessful, and no correlation appeared. Once county data was grouped by 2020 population counts, certain patterns began to form.⁷⁰ Table 2 presents the average over or underreporting of COVID-19 Death Counts when grouping counties by 100,000 residents.

		Over (Under) Certified						
Population	Count	2020	2021	2022	Overall			
0-100K	75	144.5%	175.5%	104.5%	120.9%			
100K-200K	11	-4.1%	-2.3%	-13.2%	-5.9%			
200K-300K	2	4.6%	-6.2%	4.3%	0.5%			
300K-400K	2	-8.2%	-26.9%	-18.0%	-17.7%			
400K-500K	1	-19.7%	-22.2%	-20.6%	-20.9%			
900K-1M	1	-18.0%	-35.4%	-27.8%	-27.1%			

 Table 2: Certification Rates by County Size

When comparing the COVID-19 Death Count to the COVID-19 Death Certificate Count, the transition from overreporting to underreporting occurs when the population exceeds 100,000, with two overreporting outliers in the 200,000-300,000 range. Given the median county population of the 92 counties is 34,313, further analysis of smaller counties is warranted.

The 64 counties with the smallest populations (fewer than 50,000 residents in 2020) all showed evidence of significant overreporting, as seen in Table 3. Instead of using the percentage differences, OAG ran a correlation analysis based on the variance in COVID-19 Death Counts to the number of COVID-19 Death Certificate Count. A stronger correlation between county size and reporting error resulted from using the numerical variance in death counts rather than the percentage variance.

		Over (Under) Certified						
Population	Count	2020	2021	2022	Overall			
5K-10K	6	188.4%	477.8%	247.2%	278.9%			
10K-15K	5	70.1%	341.3%	188.3%	139.1%			
15K-20K	9	252.6%	278.5%	165.3%	197.9%			
20K-25K	11	373.9%	210.9%	187.0%	161.8%			
25K-30K	7	181.7%	204.2%	64.2%	189.9%			
30K-35K	9	82.6%	107.9%	87.8%	89.3%			
35K-40K	8	56.1%	87.5%	54.9%	65.9%			
40K-45K	3	56.1%	65.0%	20.3%	53.0%			
45K-50K	6	44.5%	68.7%	29.8%	48.5%			

Table 3: Certification Rate for Counties with Fewer Than 50,000 Residents

⁷⁰ STATS INDIANA: Indiana's Public Data Utility, *Indiana County-Level Census Counts, 1900 to 2020*, https://www.stats.indiana.edu/population/PopTotals/historic counts counties.asp (last visited Jan 3, 2024).



Overall, smaller counties were more likely to overreport COVID-19 deaths, while larger counties were more likely to underreport. Regardless of the direction of the error, the number of COVID-19 deaths was not accurately reported.

III. Multiple COVID-19 Data Sources

Reporting entities should make clear to the public which data source informs COVID-19 statistics reported on their websites and use consistent terms to define each. As noted by Dr. Paul Halverson of Fairbanks School of Public Health in the Indiana Governor's Public Health Commission Report (2022), Indiana has "a collection of public health departments variably funded primarily by the counties without strong statewide standards or direction."⁷¹ The variety of dashboards, calculation methods, and potential for errors or omissions makes it difficult to know which dataset is accurate. A review of the websites from a handful of the state's largest counties illustrates this point.

Marion County is the largest county in Indiana, with a 2020 population of 977,203. The Marion County Public Health Department (MCPHD) website includes a COVID-19 case and death statistics dashboard.⁷² In small print near the bottom of the graphic showing the "Daily Cases" and the "Daily Deaths" is a notation that the data source is the "IDOH Management Performance Hub."

Underneath those graphics is a link to "Download Cases and Deaths by Date" for Marion County. OAG downloaded this data from MCPHD and compared it to the data set downloaded directly from MPH. These two data sets should be identical, as MPH was identified as the source of MCPHD's data. Counts of cases and deaths listed in the two data sets (MCPHD and MPH) were compared from March 6, 2020, through September 11, 2022, and presented in Table 4.

	Cases			Deaths			
Period	Marion	MPH	Variance	Marion	MPH	Variance	
2020							
Qtr1	1,595	1,686	(91)	53	53	0	
Qtr2	9,713	12,874	(3,161)	655	654	1	
Qtr3	10,460	12,383	(1,923)	97	97	0	
Qtr4	51,100	59,950	(8,850)	520	520	0	
2020 Total	72,868	86,893	(14,025)	1,325	1,324	1	
2021							
Qtr1	20,795	24,615	(3,820)	386	386	0	
Qtr2	9,690	10,803	(1,113)	91	91	0	
Qtr3	28,422	29,712	(1,290)	263	263	0	
Qtr4	39,597	40,594	(997)	369	367	2	
2021 Total	98,504	105,724	(7,220)	1,109	1,107	2	
2022							
Qtr1	53,443	56,702	(3,259)	459	459	0	
Qtr2	11,390	11,866	(476)	30	30	0	
Qtr3	16,736	16,658	78	75	64	11	
2022 Total	81,569	85,226	(3,657)	564	553	11	
Grand Total	252,941	277,843	(24,902)	2,998	2,984	14	

Table 4: MCPHD vs MPH COVID-19 Daily Cases and Death Counts

⁷¹ Indiana Department of Health, Governor's Public Health Commission Report of 2022 (2022), <u>https://www.in.gov/health/files/GPHC-Report-FINAL-2022-08-01.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁷² Marion County Health Dep't, MCPHD COVID-19 Dashboard, <u>https://marionhealth.org/COVIDDashboard/DR4417-COVID-Public-Information-Dashboard.html</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



While the counts of COVID-19-related deaths are nearly identical, the number of reported positive cases differs significantly. From March 2020 through September 2022, MPH reports 9.8% more cases for Marion County than the MCPHD website.

At the bottom of the MCPHD dashboard, the reader is cautioned that "[d]ata from IDOH is supplemented by additional investigation information recorded by Marion County's Infectious Disease Department in an MCPHD database." Since the site user must scroll to the bottom of the page to find this statement, many viewers may not be aware of the inconsistency in MCPHD's data collection and reporting process. If MPH is identified as the data source, why would MCPHD present modified information?

The websites of public health departments in Lake, Hamilton, and Hendricks counties direct users to multiple sources for COVID-19 data. The Lake County Indiana Health Department provides three options for viewing COVID-19 data on its website, including the COVID-19 dashboards of IDOH, MPH, and The Regenstrief Institute.⁷³ The COVID-19 Health Information webpage published by the Hamilton County Health Department references the CDC's listing of COVID-19 cases by county and provides a disclaimer that the site may "display data that differ from state and local websites…due to differences in how data were collected, how metrics were calculated, or the timing of web updates."⁷⁴ Lastly, the COVID-19 Updates website directs users to the state-managed ISDH – Novel Coronavirus: Indiana COVID-19 Dashboard and Map in Hendricks County.⁷⁵

To alleviate potential over or underreporting of COVID-19 statistics to the public, OAG recommends public health officials establish a single data source for public reporting of COVID-19 statistics with raw data available for public inspection and supports the recommendations made by the Governor's Commission on Public Health to "ensure coordination of data across health and human services entities at the state level and to maintain privacy protections and appropriate consents for use of data."⁷⁶

IV. Recommendations

The OAG recommends public health officials take the following actions to address the deficiencies identified in this report:

- 1. Analyze all data used to inform the state's response to COVID-19 and report the scientific justification, if any, for each mitigation restriction imposed. Such an analysis ensures that government will learn from its mistakes and be in a better position to protect Hoosiers' rights and health should another public health crisis occur.
- 2. Audit the medical records underlying death certificates that list COVID-19 to evaluate whether the virus was the "underlying cause of death" (as the CDC defines that term) to provide the public with a definitive COVID-19 death count.
- 3. Establish a single data source for the reporting of COVID-19 statistics with raw data made available for public inspection and implement the Governor's Commission on Public Health

 ⁷³ Lake County Health Dep't, COVID-19 Dashboard, <u>https://lakecounty.in.gov/departments/health/COVID-19-dashboard-c/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
 ⁷⁴ Hamilton County Health Dep't, COVID-19 Health Information, <u>https://hamiltoncounty.in.gov/1595/Covid-19-Coronavirus-Health-Information</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁷⁵ Ind. Dep't of Health, Indiana COVID-19 Home Dashboard, <u>https://www.coronavirus.in.gov/indiana-covid-19-dashboard-and-map/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁷⁶ Indiana Department of Health, Governor's Public Health Commission Report of 2022 (2022), <u>https://www.in.gov/health/files/GPHC-Report-FINAL-2022-08-01.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



recommendation to "ensure coordination of data across health and human services entities at the state level and to maintain privacy protections and appropriate consents for use of data."⁷⁷

- 4. Examination and development of strategies related to the three pillars of the National Strategy for Pandemic Influenza published in 2005 also provide an excellent starting place for improving the state's response to a pandemic: ⁷⁸
 - Preparedness and Communication
 - What are the roles and responsibilities of individuals, government officials, and state agencies during a pandemic or other crisis?
 - How will these roles and responsibilities be communicated to each individual or group?
 - How and by whom will critical data be gathered, analyzed, and communicated to decision-makers and the public?
 - Surveillance and Detection
 - What role can local health departments and other government agencies play in improving the health and well-being of Hoosiers to prevent and detect potential pandemics or other crises before they arise?
 - What systems, data collection, and analysis are necessary to provide the earliest warnings to protect citizens?
 - Response and Containment
 - How can actions intended to limit the spread of an outbreak be designed to mitigate other health, social, or economic impacts of the pandemic?
 - What methods or measures will be used to compare the medical impact of nonpharmaceutical interventions (closures, masking, etc.) to the socioeconomic impact?

V. Socioeconomic Repercussions of COVID-19 Mitigation Policies

As concerning as the health crisis was during the pandemic, the aftermath of COVID-19 mitigation policies is even worse. The current list of woes includes the most prolonged period of declining real income since the end of World War II, a health crisis, an education crisis, an exploding national debt, 40-year high inflation, supply shortages, dysfunction in labor markets, a breakdown of international trade, a dramatic collapse in consumer confidence, and a dangerous level of political division.⁷⁹ A closer look at the fallout from COVID-19 mitigation policies continues in the next sections.

National Debt and Inflation:

Federal spending during the pandemic resulted in an unprecedented increase in the national debt, as shown in Figure 7.⁸⁰ The additional \$4.2 trillion spent during 2020 was slightly less than the cumulative spending increases of the previous four years. In total, COVID-19 spending amounted to at least \$6 trillion above normal levels, running the national debt up to 121% of GDP.

⁷⁷ Id.

⁷⁸ Office of the President of the United States, Homeland Security Council, *National Strategy for Pandemic Influenza* (2005), <u>https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/pdf/pandemic-influenza-strategy-2005.pdf</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁷⁹ Jeffrey A. Tucker, *The Economic Disaster of the Pandemic Response*, IMPRIMIS, Vol. 51, Issue 10 (Oct. 2022) <u>https://imprimis.hillsdale.edu/the-economic-disaster-of-the-pandemic-response</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁸⁰ FISCAL DATA, *Historical Debt Outstanding*, <u>https://fiscaldata.treasury.gov/datasets/historical-debt-outstanding/historical-debt-outstanding</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

ES

Initially, federal policymakers, the Congressional Budget Office, and economists were not concerned about inflation related to the pandemic.⁸¹ However, the surge of "rescue" spending that contributed to soaring national debt levels exacerbated the inflationary impacts on the public. Seasonally adjusted inflation for urban consumers increased from 258.165 in March 2020 to 298.062 in October 2022, or 15.5%, with 8.5% of that occurring in 2022.⁸² As a result of increasing the money supply during the pandemic and the unexpected geopolitical crisis, the U.S. experienced the highest inflation rate since 1982. Between January 2021 and September 2022, inflation drove prices up 13.5%, costing the American family \$728 in September alone.⁸³ The American dollar also became less valuable due to the Federal Reserve printing money during the pandemic. The dollar of





January 2020 was worth only \$0.87 of a dollar in 2022, which is to say that the stimulus spending paid for by the Federal Reserve printing money stole \$0.13 of every American dollar over 2.5 years.⁸⁴

Unfortunately, grocery prices remain around 25% higher than before the start of the pandemic.⁸⁵ Even the cost to fill up one's car at the pump remains well above pre-pandemic levels.⁸⁶

Businesses and Labor Markets:

Unemployment rates had an effect, not only on the broader economy, but also on the livelihoods of millions of households. According to the United States Department of Labor, Hoosier unemployment skyrocketed at the onset of the pandemic in March 2020 (Figure 8).⁸⁷



Figure 8: Annual Indiana Unemployment by Month (source Dept. of Labor)

⁸¹ CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, The Effects of Pandemic-Related Legislation on Output, (Sept. 2020) <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56597</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁸² U.S. Dep't of Labor, BLS Data Viewer, https://beta.bls.gov/dataViewer/view/timeseries/CUSR0000SA0 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁸³ Jeffrey A. Tucker, *The Economic Disaster of the Pandemic Response*, IMPRIMIS, Vol. 51, Issue 10 (Oct. 2022) <u>https://imprimis.hillsdale.edu/the-economic-disaster-of-the-pandemic-response</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).
⁸⁴ Id.

⁸⁵ Zach Myers, Food Prices Still Rising from Pre-Pandemic Levels, CBS4 News (Nov. 21, 2023), <u>https://cbs4indy.com/news/4-your-money/food-prices-still-rising-from-pre-pandemic-</u>

levels/#:~:text=%E2%80%9CFood%20prices%20are%203%25%20higher,2019%20before%20the%20covid%20pandemic.%E2%80%9D (last accessed Jan. 4, 2024).

⁸⁶ U.S. Énergy Information Administration, U.S. Regular All Formulations Retail Gasoline Prices,

https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=emm_epmr_pte_nus_dpg&f=m (last accessed Jan. 4, 2024).

⁸⁷ Opportunity Insights, Economic Tracer, <u>https://tracktherecovery.org/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



While unemployment claims have adjusted to pre-pandemic levels, these rates do not include the many people who stopped looking for work. According to multiple sources, labor force participation declined during and after the pandemic. The lack of available childcare is one reason the labor participation rate for women during the pandemic fell back to the lows of 1988.⁸⁸

Education:

Reports on the impact of school closures on education are plentiful. The 2022 National Assessment of Education Progress (NAEP) reported the largest score drops in math since the initial assessments more than thirty years ago.⁸⁹ According to the Indiana Department of Education (IDOE), Black, Hispanic, and low-income students suffered the most significant losses and continue to lag behind their peers.⁹⁰ This learning loss impacts their chances of graduating and ultimately affects their potential lifetime earnings.⁹¹

Equally concerning to the loss of learning is the statistic from *The Indianapolis Star* that the Department of Child Services received 6,700 fewer reports for child abuse and neglect between October 2020 and January 2021 than the prior year.⁹² It is possible that there were fewer instances of abuse and neglect during that time period, but it is also probable that they went unreported. School employees, who are mandated reporters, likely did not witness the same warning signs when interacting with students in a remote environment as they would have in person.

Mental Health:

COVID-19 mitigation policies had a profound effect on the mental health of Hoosiers. According to the Mental Health America website, residents of Indiana reported the third-highest levels of severe depression in the United States over the last three years.⁹³ Although the data shows some recent improvement, 250,000 Hoosiers (38% are under 18) are estimated to have severe depression based on responses to depression screenings.

The Indiana Family and Social Services Administration issued a report in June 2022 outlining the impact of the pandemic on Hoosiers' behavioral health and substance use.⁹⁴ This report indicates that rates of substance abuse – such as alcohol consumption, binge drinking, and opioid-related emergency room visits – increased in Indiana during the pandemic. According to the Mayo Clinic, increases in substance abuse can lead to chronic health conditions.⁹⁵

⁸⁹ The Nation's Report Card, *Student Performance Across Subjects*, <u>https://www.nationsreportcard.gov</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

https://cepr.harvard.edu/sites/hwpi.harvard.edu/files/cepr/files/long_term_outcomes_11.18.pdf?m=1668789278 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁸⁸ Courtney Connley, *Women's Labor Force Participation Rate Hit a 33-Year Low in January*, According to New Analysis, CNBC (Feb. 8, 2023), https://www.encbc.com/2021/02/08/womens-labor-force-participation-rate-hit-33-year-low-in-january-2021.html (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹⁰ Press Release, Ind. Dep't of Educ., *Learning is Stabilizing or Recovering for Many Indiana Students, But Momentum Must Continue* (July 13, 2023), https://www.in.gov/doe/about/news/indiana-department-of-education-presents-analysis-of-covid-19-academic-recovery-and-2022-assessment-results (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹¹ Kane, T., Doty E., Patterson, T., Staiger, D., (2022) What Do Changes in State Test Scores Imply for Later Life Outcomes? Cambridge, MA: Center for Education Policy Research, Harvard University,

⁹² Staff Reports, What did the pandemic do to Indiana? Here are 68 numbers that show COVID's impact, INDYSTAR (March 31, 2021), https://www.indystar.com/story/news/health/2021/03/31/indiana-covid-vaccine-coronavirus-cases-deaths-masks-state-unemployment-news/6988241002 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹³ Mental Health America, Mental Health Risk Assessments: A State and County Level View of Depression, <u>https://mhanational.org/mhamapping/mha-state-county-data</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹⁴ Indiana Family & Social Services Admin., Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on behavioral health and substance use in Indiana: Overall population (June 2022), https://www.in.gov/fssa/dmha/files/COVID-19_Overall-Population.pdf (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹⁵ Mayo Clinic Staff, *COVID-19 and your mental health*, MAYO CLINIC, <u>https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/coronavirus/in-depth/mental-health-covid-19/art-20482731</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



Physical Health:

Exercise is routinely touted to improve both physical and mental health. However, stay-at-home orders and restrictions on the operations of athletic facilities during the pandemic hindered many people from exercising, particularly those in urban settings. A study by the Edinburg University Global Health Society published in the Journal of Global Health found that sedentary behavior increased across all age groups worldwide because of limited physical activity and mobility.⁹⁶ Just one year after the lockdowns began, the American Psychological Association reported that 42% of adults had gained an average of 29 pounds.97

Beyond the reduction in physical activity, many people also delayed or opted not to receive healthcare during the pandemic.⁹⁸ COVID-19 policies restricting access to preventative care services also left many Hoosiers without a diagnosis until it was too late. In 2020 alone, for example, there was a nationwide deficit of 9.4 million breast, colorectal, and prostate cancer screenings.⁹⁹ The decrease in screenings resulted in a reduction in timely diagnosis. A recent study found 125,058 fewer diagnoses of a malignant tumor in 2020 than in 2019. Of those receiving a diagnosis, there was a decrease in stage I and an increase in stage IV cancer diagnosis. The study concluded that "[s]ince diagnosis at an early stage of disease strongly determines survivorship and mortality, the decreases in early-stage diagnoses in 2020 might affect cancer morbidity and mortality and medical care costs nationally for patients and their families in the coming years."¹⁰⁰

Mortality Rates and Excess Deaths:

COVID-19 mitigation policies limiting access to healthcare and increasing unhealthy behaviors during the pandemic appear to have increased mortality rates in the U.S. Based on data from the CDC, researchers found that from April 2020 to the end of 2021, the aggregate mortality rates increased by 26%, 25%, and 18% for Americans aged 18-44, 45-64, and over 65, respectively.¹⁰¹ One would expect that the largest jump in mortality rates would have occurred in those over age 65 due to the large number of excess deaths caused by COVID-19. Surprisingly, the most significant increase in mortality rates occurred in the age group with the lowest number of excess COVID-19 deaths. While COVID-19 caused 20,000 excess deaths for those aged 18-64, non-COVID-19 related deaths accounted for 29,0000 excess deaths, including, but not limited to, drug-induced deaths, alcohol-induced deaths, homicides, and traffic accidents. The research suggests that the lockdowns and other ill-advised policies imposed by the public health establishment may have killed more young Americans than the virus itself.

⁹⁶ Amaryllis H. Park, et al, Impact of COVID-19 on Physical Activity: A Rapid Review (April 30, 2022),

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8979477/ (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024). ⁹⁷ Press Release, American Psychological Association, *One year later, a new wave of pandemic health concerns* (March 11, 2021),

https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/stress/2021/one-year-pandemic-stress (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹⁸ Keanan Lane, et al, Tracking the Pandemic's Effects On Health Outcomes, Costs, and Access to Care, HEALTH AFFAIRS (Ind. State Dep't of Health) (Feb. 3, 2022), https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20220201.857067/ (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

⁹ Ronald C. Chen, et al, Association of Cancer Screening Deficit in the United States with the COVID-19 Pandemic (June 1, 2021),

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33914015/ (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁰⁰ Xuesong Han, et al, Changes in cancer diagnoses and stage distribution during the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic in the USA: A cross-sectional nationwide assessment (Aug. 2023), The Lancet Oncology, vol. 24, no. 8, pp. 855–867, https://doi.org/10.1016/s1470-2045(23)00293-0 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁰¹ Casey B Mulligan, et al., Non-Covid Excess Deaths, 2020-21: Collateral Damage of Policy Choices? (June 2022), National Bureau of Economic Research, no. 30104, http://www.nber.org/papers/w30104 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

Health Care Services:

Published on February 2, 2022, an IDOH report states that the decline in health service utilization by Hoosiers has not fully rebounded. If healthcare spending indicates health service utilization, the chart in Figure 9 (taken from the Harvard University economic tracker) suggests that Hoosiers are not engaging in the level of healthcare services seen before the pandemic.¹⁰² In fact, healthcare spending in Indiana for the week ending August 18, 2023, lagged January 2020 by 10%.



In some cases, the delay in care could be the result of healthcare staffing shortages. The Peterson Center on Healthcare and the Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF) Health System Tracker (Figure 10) shows the cumulative percentage change in health sector employment by setting for February 2020 through June 2023.¹⁰³



Figure 10: Cumulative Change in Health Sector Employment

July%202022%C2%A0 (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁰³ Imani Telesford, et al., *How has health sector employment recovered since the pandemic?*, HEALTH SYSTEM TRACKER (July 20, 2023), <u>https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/what-impact-has-the-coronavirus-pandemic-had-on-healthcare-employment/#Cumulative%20percent%20change%20in%20health%20sector%20and%20non-health%20sector%20employment,%20January%201990-</u>

¹⁰² Opportunity Insights, Economic Tracer, <u>https://tracktherecovery.org/</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



While employment in the healthcare sector has thankfully improved since the sudden decline in early 2020, these improvements still lag the projected staffing needs based on pre-pandemic growth rates.¹⁰⁴ Regardless of any recovery in some healthcare sectors, employment in nursing and community care facilities for the elderly continues to be far below pre-COVID employment figures.

VI. Conclusion

In late 2021, Attorney General Todd Rokita received criticism for questioning the accuracy of reported COVID-19 statistics. He advocated for verification of the methodology used to attribute hospitalizations and deaths to COVID-19 and public reporting of how COVID-19 death and hospitalization statistics were calculated, submitted, and revised —all of which, he contended, would go a long way toward safeguarding public health data and giving Hoosiers faith in the integrity of the public health system.

Attorney General Rokita was not alone in his call for more transparency in COVID-19 data reporting. A year before his comments, the National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine¹⁰⁵ and the Deloitte Center for Government Insights¹⁰⁶ issued reports urging decision-makers to identify and address these data issues, warning that the data available to governments at that time could be biased (in itself or its presentation), reported inconsistently, or incomplete.

Since then, media outlets and healthcare professionals have voiced similar concerns, including the Johns Hopkins University Coronavirus Resource Center,¹⁰⁷ The Washington Post,¹⁰⁸ local media reports,¹⁰⁹ The Hill,¹¹⁰ and the Wall Street Journal,¹¹¹ among many others. Even the CDC conceded that pediatric death counts were overreported by 24% because a glitch in its algorithm was "accidentally counting deaths that were not COVID-19 related."¹¹²

Almost three years later, many of the concerns raised by Attorney General Rokita and healthcare professionals remain unaddressed by public health officials. After considerable investments of taxpayer dollars in COVID-19 relief, the inconsistencies and inaccuracies outlined in this report still exist, and OAG is unaware of attempts by public health officials to reconcile them. Moreover, government and public health officials continue to label statements about inflated COVID-19 death and hospitalization counts as an attack on hospitals and the public health system.

To the contrary, COVID-19 data integrity issues raised by Attorney General Rokita, researchers, and others are not an attack on the credibility of healthcare institutions and public health officials or meant to

¹⁰⁶ William D. Eggers, et al., Seven lessons COVID-19 has taught us about data strategy, DELOITTE (Sept. 30, 2020),

¹⁰⁸ Leana S. Wen, *We are overcoming covid deaths and hospitalizations. That's a problem*, WASHINGTON POST (Jan. 13, 2023), https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/01/13/covid-pandemic-deaths-hospitalizations. Description (Jast accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/3622402-mandatory-hospital-screenings-fuel-inaccurate-covid-death-counts (last accessed Jan. 5, 2024). ¹¹¹ Leslie Bienen and Margery Smelkinson, *The Vicious Circle of Covid Boondoggles and Bad Data*, WALL STREET JOURNAL (Jan. 26, 2023), <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-vicious-circle-of-covid-boondoggles-and-bad-data-fema-cdc-states-death-certificates-overcounting-11674735182</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

 $^{^{104}}$ Id.

¹⁰⁵ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Evaluating Data Types: A Guide for Decision Makers using Data to Understand the Extent* and Spread of COVID-19 (2020), <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/25826</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

https://www2.deloitte.com/xe/en/insights/economy/covid-19/government-data-management-lessons.html (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024). ¹⁰⁷ Indiana Department of Health, *Governor's Public Health Commission Report of 2022* (2022), <u>https://www.in.gov/health/files/GPHC-Report-FINAL-2022-</u>08-01.pdf (page 66) (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹⁰⁹ Kara Kenny, *What counts as a COVID-19 hospitalization may surprise you*, WRTV (Jan. 20, 2022), <u>https://www.wrtv.com/news/wrtv-investigates/what-state-counts-as-a-covid-19-hospitalization-may-surprise-you</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹¹⁰ Lao-Tzu Allan-Blitz and Jeffrey D. Klausner, *Mandatory hospital screenings fuel inaccurate COVID death counts*, THE HILL (Aug. 31, 2022), https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/3622402-mandatory-hospital-screenings-fuel-inaccurate-covid-death-counts (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).

¹¹² Mrinalika Roy, CDC reports fewer COVID-19 pediatric deaths after data correction, REUTERS (March 18, 2022), <u>https://www.yahoo.com/video/cdc-reports-fewer-covid-19-204027980.html</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).



imply malintent. They are calls for open and transparent communication between government officials and the citizens they represent about the accuracy of public health data used to inform past, present, and future public policies affecting their livelihoods and health.

In 2023, the Indiana General Assembly increased spending on public health to a record \$225 million. Public health officials should use a portion of this funding to set the record straight and fund the recommendations made in this report, including an independent review of the data used to inform COVID-19 mitigation policies, the efficacy of such policies in reducing deaths, and a third party audit of the medical files of COVID-19 deaths to verify if the cause of death was correctly attributed to COVID-19.

Strikingly, public health officials have yet to acknowledge the failure of Indiana's pandemic response. State Health Commissioner Dr. Kristina Box stated, "[t]ime will show that the state of Indiana ... balanced very well protecting lives and livelihoods and the economy of the state of Indiana" during the pandemic.¹¹³ As outlined in this report, the facts belie her statement. But unless local, state, and federal officials acknowledge these deficiencies and peel back the layers of bureaucracy to uncover what went wrong and what went right, the same mistakes will likely be made again should another public health crisis arise. To ensure Hoosiers' liberties are protected, Indiana policymakers must review the state's framework for addressing any future emergency – health-related or otherwise.

¹¹³ Marissa Meador, Dr. Kristina Box Reflects on Pandemic, Health Disparities as She Departs State Health Commissioner Role, GREATER FORT WAYNE BUSINESS WEEKLEY (May 16, 2023), <u>https://www.fwbusiness.com/covid-19/article_2a9b158e-2015-58e4-9bd0-9f0345e6f9f7.html</u> (last accessed Jan. 3, 2024).